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Head Teacher’s Report to the Governing Body

to be presented to the meeting held on

Wednesday 26th June 2019 at 6pm

School Information
At 30th April, the pupil numbers in school are 286 (PAN 285), 133 boys and 153 girls:
Sparrows (FS2)

Mr Gray, Miss Cuckson (0.4)          45
 24 boys 
  21 girls
                                           Mrs Carey (0.6)
Robins (Year 1)                  Miss Mawhood                              30        10 boys          20 girls

Wrens (Year 1/2)

Miss Allen
   


30
 7 boys 
  23 girls
Owls (Year 2)
           Mrs Jackson


   
30
 17 boys 
  13 girls
Kingfishers (Year 3)

Miss Cheetham / Mrs Asquith        31
 14 boys 
  17 girls
Puffins (Year 3/4)

Mrs Rogers                          
30
17 boys
  13 girls
Doves (Year 4)                   Mr Jones                                       30       12 boys            18 girls
Kestrels (Year 5)

Mr Howes      


30
18 boys 
   12 girls

Eagles (Year 6)

Miss Jones                    
 
30
14 boys 
   16 girls
PPA Cover                         Mrs Price (0.6) Miss Cuckson (0.2) 

                                           Mr Ambler (1 day – Spanish), First Grade Sport (1 day)

Staffing changes for next term:
· We have 3 new class teachers in September: Chloe Martin will teach in Class R, Nina Price in year 2 (having been let down at the last minute by the appointed candidate) and Flora McGiven in year 5 – all of the teachers have a number of years teaching experience.
· All existing teachers will be staying in their present year group cluster – Katie Allen will teach year 1 and Lucy Jackson the mixed year 1 / 2. Whilst Tom Howes and Flora McGiven will have year 5 classes of 23 each, maths and English will be split 26 / 20 (approximately) so that we can concentrate on getting more of this weaker cohort to the required standard by the time that they reach year 6. In addition, Mr Howes will teach maths to the year 6 class, as well the weaker year 5s, whilst Beth Jones will teach the same two classes English, playing to both teachers’ expertise in these subjects.
· 2 new teaching assistants (Amy Rodmell and Samuel Adamson) start from 1st September – both will be fixed term until the end of the spring term 2020. One will provide maternity cover for Claire Reynolds, who will be off for the first two terms, and the other will provide additional support to the growing number of children in school. We will then evaluate our requirements prior to Mrs Reynolds return, based on need and budget.
· Meg Scott retires with effect from 31st August, with Michelle Slack replacing her - she has started on 1st June to allow for a reasonable handover of duties.
· PPA requirements in Foundation Stage and KS1 will be met by Charlotte Cuckson and Louise Carey (both existing staff), whilst Spanish and First Grade Sport will deliver all PPA cover for KS2.
Staff Attendance
Number of days’ absence through ill health for the 1/4/18 – 31/3/19 (Financial year)
Teachers:                        32.5 (excluding maternity)     (19)                      
Teaching Assistants:       22                                          (30)
Office Staff:                     11                                            (7)
Mid-days:                         10                                           (9)
Kids’ Club:                       10                                            (9)

There are no worrying trends – none of the ‘key indicators’ contained within the ‘Nottinghamshire Attendance Management Procedure for School Staff’ have been triggered. I have put last year’s figures in brackets for comparison purposes.
Pupil Attendance
Attendance from 1/9/18 to the end of the spring term was 97.6% which is on a par with last year (97.7%) and well above last year’s national average of 95.8%.11 children’s (3.8%) attendance has fallen below 90% (the floor target for persistent absence). This is up on last year, but well below last year’s national average (9.6%). Ongoing strategies to maintain high levels of attendance are still proving effective. Pupil Premium meal attendance (96.6%) is behind the school as a whole, but is still ahead of national for all children. 
	Sparrows
	96.99

	Robins
	98.15

	Owls
	97.67

	Wrens
	98.26

	Puffins
	97.99

	Doves
	96.72

	Kingfishers
	98.02

	Kestrels
	97.16

	Eagles
	97.39


Outcomes for Pupils (In-School Data) – Spring Term – Each cohort’s outcomes from the end of the previous year in brackets
	Year 1
	Maths
	Reading
	Writing

	Meeting ARE
	84% (86%)
	87% (86%)
	78% (86%)

	Exceeding ARE
	27% (20%)
	31% (32%)
	24% (16%)

	Year 2
	
	
	

	Meeting ARE
	84% (89%)
	84% (86%)
	80% (80%)

	Exceeding ARE
	31% (27%)
	40% (34%)
	31% (27%)

	Year 3
	
	
	

	Meeting ARE
	69% (91%)
	80% (87%)
	78% (87%)

	Exceeding ARE
	27% (24%)
	20% (31%)
	16% (24%)

	Year 4
	
	
	

	Meeting ARE
	80% (82%)
	83% (82%)
	65% (69%)

	Exceeding ARE
	28% (29%)
	39% (38%)
	26% (29%)

	Year 5
	
	
	

	Meeting ARE
	93% (93%)
	87% (93%)
	77% (80%)

	Exceeding ARE
	43% (40%)
	50% (47%)
	33% (30%)

	Year 6
	
	
	

	Meeting ARE
	90% (87%)
	87% (83%)
	93% (80%)

	Exceeding ARE
	50% (57%)
	43% (43%)
	50% (33%)


Spring term assessment data shows that most children are on track to maintain good or better levels of progress from the end of the previous academic year. However, there are a few areas that require further investigation and possible support:
· Year 1 are a little behind the previous year in writing. However, FS2 expectation is somewhat different to KS1.

· Year 2 ARE is down in reading and maths, but we are confident that the children have been well prepared for their end of year assessments and will achieve close to forecast figures (see SDP). A couple of new children have joined during the year who are starting from a lower baseline. Actual year end is now confirmed after moderation on 11th June (all our judgements were confirmed as correct):
	Year 2
	Maths
	Reading
	Writing

	SDP Meeting ARE Target
	91%
	93%
	89%

	Meeting ARE
	91% (89%)
	87% (86%)
	87% (80%)

	SDP Exceeding ARE Target
	25%
	34%
	27%

	Exceeding ARE
	36% (27%)
	36% (34%)
	31% (27%)


· Year 3 maths and writing ARE and reading and writing GD are behind the year 2 outcomes from the previous year. Changes to teaching personnel in the class, queries regarding test result scores and a shift from KS1 to KS2 curriculum all play a part in this. We are well aware of this as an SLT and interventions are in place for groups and individual children.

· Year 4 writing is still lower than we would like to see, but a number of children are closing the gap and could well be ARE by the year end. We have put in place additional TA support and have planned to use specific teaching expertise in year 5 with smaller class sizes.

· Year 5 writing is still an area requiring attention, although there is real progress since the autumn and further support is planned for the summer term from the year 6 teacher. As mentioned above, targeted support is also planned for the same cohort in year 6.
· EYFS children are making good progress towards achieving the Early Learning Goals (ELG) - see SDP for targets.
Statutory Testing
Year 6 

The children were so well prepared by Miss Jones, with additional support provided by a number of adults in school to help individuals and groups with specific interventions. Both the reading and maths tests had significant challenge within them, but the children demonstrated great resilience with every child giving their best. We are still predicting outcomes very close to the figures in the SDP although, as usual, some children will be on the cusp of the lower / higher grade. Results will be available on 9th July. Thank you to all of the governors who came in during SATs week to ensure that the school followed correct procedures. Writing progress has once again been very strong, and we expect outcomes to be in line with, or slightly better, than predictions at the start of the year – see SDP.
Year 4 

Our year 4 children will be one of the trial cohorts for the new multiplication tests, which become statutory from next year. We have earmarked Monday 17th June for this to take place – results will be available from 1st July. We would expect results to be positive, given that all children in school have responded so well to the launch of Times Tables Rockstars (an online programme).
Year 2 
SATs assessments were completed during the weeks beginning 13th and 20th May – all tests have to be administered during the month of May. Miss Allen and Mrs Jackson prepared the children really well and were very impressed by the calm way in which the children approached each test and the scores achieved. Thresholds and conversion tables were available on 3rd June – each child then got a standardised score (100 indicates that the child is working at age related expectation) and this was used to support the teacher’s own assessment of the child for reading and maths. Writing is teacher assessment only. The assessments were then moderated by the local authority on the morning of 11th June.
Phonics
Last year, 93% of children passed the screener (82% nationally). Based on assessments completed over the year, we had expected around 90% to achieve the required standard this year. The phonics screener was administered on the 10th and 11th of June - the threshold pass mark is available on 24th June. Assuming the threshold does not change this year, 87% of year 1 pupils will have achieved the required standard and all 5 of the year 2 re-sits passed (3 of ours from last year and 2 children who have joined the school).
SEND
17 children are supported, of which 5 are funded - bids submitted recently for 2 children (one existing and one new) for next year which have been approved. 4 children have a personalised curriculum (rather than the objectives relating to their year group). 
In general, children are making good progress, both academically and against their specific targets relating to need. Each of the children’s needs has been discussed at staff meetings, pupil progress and SEND review meetings. As a result, interventions have been put in place and provision is already being considered for the next academic year. Learning walks are planned for the summer term, so that teachers can observe pupils who will be in their class next year, aiding transition.
We continue to see an increase in children’s anxiety, including a child with autism who has had major attendance issues, despite staff being more aware than ever of the issues of children’s mental wellbeing. For this reason, some children have time in the Helpful Room to discuss worries and concerns, Claire Reynolds delivers ELSA (Emotional Literacy Support Assistant) sessions and we have whole school anxiety training booked for 27th June. We are also buying in a new PSHE programme (Jigsaw) and have timetabled that the whole school dedicate the last hour on a Friday to delivering this. Part of the reason for choosing the new programme, is that it targets children’s awareness of mental health and wellbeing as well as covering the statutory areas, such as the new Sex and Relationships curriculum.
John Mellor has a governor visit booked with Lucy Rogers as a follow up from his report from earlier in the school year.
Pupil Premium
There are currently 25 children on the pupil premium register, including previously looked after (PLAC) – we currently have no looked after children.
Based on spring term assessment data, most of the children are making good progress in reading, writing and maths. Where we have identified, through pupil progress meetings, that children aren’t making the required progress, individual plans have been put in place, including additional funded 1:1 teacher support for PLAC, which has already had a positive impact.
Looking towards end of year outcomes for PP children in year 6, it is very unlikely that all will meet ARE. However, for most, good progress should be secured from their low starting point, the exception being a child who came to the school with KS1 results that we do not believe reflected the child’s true ability.

Additional Sport Funding
A governor visit was completed by Mark and Supriya in February and a further meeting is planned for July to discuss the priorities and spending for the next academic year – this information will then be placed on the website in accordance with statutory regulations.
The outdoor gym has now been completed, which further enhances the outdoor experience for children, ensuring active play at break times (one of our current priorities). High quality P.E and teacher CPD has continued with First Grade Sport – they have also provided training to middays. We have recently assessed the year 6 swimmers, and any who are not meeting the required standard, will be going with year 5 for additional lessons in the second half of the summer term. Active maths (a scheme to encourage physical activity as part of maths lessons) has also been purchased and introduced to the teachers and will be trialled ready for being adopted from September.
Looking forward to next year, Mr Jones will be leading a sport focused week in the first half term, building on the active maths experience. The priorities for next year are likely to be active classrooms, further assessment of children in P.E, ensuring high quality P.E teaching can continue with less input from First Grade and creating further opportunities for active play (the playground markings are being upgraded, including a daily mile). We have also registered our interest in having a P.E apprentice from September.
The quality of teaching, learning and assessment
The quality of teaching and learning overall within the school remains at least good and is often better – sharing of best practice has been encouraged where it was thought that the teacher would benefit from this. Spring observations of writing (linked to SDP priority 1) have been completed by Lucy Jackson and Beth Jones and a number of learning walks have taken place, linked to the SDP priority 2, focusing on maths, phonics and spelling. Phonics and spelling was a follow up from the autumn, which showed good progress had been made. Link governors have met with Lucy Jackson to review progress in priority 2 and a report has been provided to governors. Learning walks for English and maths will be completed in the summer term, and will replace individual observations.
The leadership model, working on a two-year cycle, is now embedded and we are starting to see a really positive impact from this – see SDP priority 2 updates.
Assessment of year 2 and year 6 was completed during SATs weeks. We will be completing the cycle of termly NFER tests in the two weeks commencing 10th June, which together with teacher assessment will inform end of year judgements, allowing us to assess the progress of all children in school. Pupil progress meetings have already been diarised, so that intervention can be planned for the autumn term. Phonics testing of year 1 children took place on the 10th and 11th of June.
Both internal, inter school and LA moderation (year 2) has taken place – in all cases our judgements have been supported by colleagues from other schools.
The spring terms reviews, together with consideration for teacher’s PPA time in the next academic year, have highlighted that there is a possible imbalance to the school day. For this reason, I am proposing, that the lunch break moves forward slightly, starting at 11:45 for one hour. Worship would move to 1.45 and afternoon break at 2.05. This means that PPA in the morning and afternoon is equally matched. It also allows for two full one hour sessions in the afternoon, ensuring full coverage of the curriculum, which is a key Ofsted driver going forwards – it has also been a SDP priority for the last two years.
Personal development, behaviour and welfare
Behaviour in school
Behaviour in school is of a consistently high standard. Behaviour logs continue to be completed, but there are no real concerns regarding the volume, repetition or severity of incidents. There has been one incident that required isolation to be used as a consequence.
Reasonable Force
No cases recorded.

Racial and bullying incidents
No cases recorded
Safeguarding and child protection
Safeguarding and maintaining an accurate single central record continue to be a priority within school. 

There have been 8 family safeguarding referrals up to the end of the first half of the summer term. 6 of these have involved the MASH or social services.
Lucy Jackson has completed her Designated Person training, so that we still have two trained personnel when Claire Reynolds begins her maternity leave. A number of staff have undertaken the local authority training at other schools this term – they didn’t attend the training at Colwick that most staff and governors attended in September 2017.
SMSC / PSHE / SRE 
Highlights for the summer term:

· Lifesavers bank continues to thrive with many children paying in on a Thursday morning. Each class will also have financial education lessons in the summer term.
· During Lent, a number of children took part in the 24 Acts for 40 Days initiative, blessing the community and reflecting on the season with a daily act – these were different for KS1 and KS2. 3 boxes of food were collected for the Friary food bank.
· There were a number of fundraising activities in the spring term, the highlights being the ‘Bandana’ day for a brain cancer charity which raised £534 and an activity challenge for the NSPCC (£1609). The House charities also continue to do cake sales etc.
· Many children took part in the ‘Mini Mudder’ raising funds for the same brain cancer charity – over £2k was raised.
· Archbishop of York Young Leaders Award for years 5 and 6.
· Sex & Relationships education for the whole school week commencing 17th June.
· The Junior Road Safety Officers have have 1 week each half term ‘policing’ parking outside of school and have delivered an assembly to the rest of the school.
· DARE graduation prior to Easter break.
· Faith & values – weekly meetings with the children.
· Two Pupil Parliament representatives visiting the Houses of Parliament with other RSA representatives this term.
· 2 adult prayer evenings.
· Pupil Parliament meetings continue to take place monthly.
· The Headteacher’s worship this term is focusing on the final three friezes from ‘Understanding Christianity’ – Gospel, Salvation and Kingdom of God.
·  ‘Thy Kingdom Come’ day: 6th June.
· Years 5 visiting a mosque.
· Year 2 synagogue experience.
· Year 6 visiting St. Luke’s for a transition morning.
· The police are visiting year 6 to remind them about the responsible use of social media.

· We have also invested in a new whole school PSHE programme (Jigsaw), which will be delivered in the next academic year - this incorporates the new statutory requirements for SRE (required from September 2019).
Effectiveness of  leadership and management
School Development  Plan (SDP)
The SDP was updated at Easter to take account of progress over the first two terms. Progress will be evaluated by Strategic Development and Pupils Committee in their summer meeting and updated copies are available to all governors by accessing the Governor Zone.

Self Evaluation Form (SEF)
There have been few changes since the last review. A full review will take place at the end of the summer term once pupil outcomes are known for the current academic year.  A meeting had been arranged for 3.30 pm on Thursday 11th July with staff and governors to review strengths and development areas to inform next year’s SDP. 
Appraisal
All teachers have received interim appraisals for the spring term. A meeting of the pay committee will take place early in September, to look at a sample of evidence and to approve pay recommendations. A full report will be made available at the next governing body meeting. The Headteacher’s year-end appraisal will take place on 27th September with the LA advisor and relevant governors.
Working in partnership
· Mini Olympics for the Rainbow Fellowship schools (all KS1 children) arranged for the 15th July, which is to be held at PGPS.
· Leavers’ barbecue and tug-of-war for Rainbow Fellowship year 6 pupils at Colwick.
· Rushcliffe family sports day arranged for 12th July – PGPS are once again organising this.
· RSA and LA moderation events for KS1 & KS2 attended.
· RSA CPD and networking for teachers and the headteacher.

· Lucy Jackson will be spending a couple of weeks over the next term or so working with Colwick as part of her CofEPQH.

Governor Monitoring Visits
6 governor visits took place in the spring term. A further 9 are planned for the summer term; a number of governors also kindly volunteered to support during SATs week. If you still have visits to arrange, please contact the named teacher (see the schedule on the Governor Zone) before the end of term so that you can check on progress from your initial visit – please forward reports as promptly as possible.
Premises, IT and general maintenance
· There have been further repairs to the boiler to ensure that it remains in tip-top condition.
· We had two quite substantial roof leaks that have been a problem for a little while – repairs are ongoing.
· Walls in the hall and a corridor leading to the KS1 area were re-decorated during the Easter break.

· Some of the older interactive whiteboards in the classrooms are now 5 years old. A few of them are starting to be less reliable and we have received a recommendation from our IT technician of a new screen which is substantially cheaper than the Smartboards that we currently have. We have therefore purchased one of the new style boards to trial in the Robins classroom.
· Playground markings are being upgraded.
· The architects have now put the works out to tender for the relocation of the Helpful Room, which we hope can also be completed in the summer holidays.
Health & Safety
A governor inspection with John Mellor was completed on 11th June – report provided.
Budget update
We set a balanced budget for 2018 / 2019 and have delivered virtually to the plan. There was a small overspend of £5K at the year end, but this was very much expected due to the completion of two large capital expenditure projects: the outdoor gym and the re-configuration of the car park. F&P have approved a budget overspend of £10K for this financial year (2019 / 2020), but this is very much a managed situation – we could achieve a balanced budget by not going ahead with the planned capital expenditure / IT plans for the year. The finances of the school remain in good shape and we continue to ensure that resources are directed to areas that will have the greatest impact, both on teaching and learning, but also enrichment and enjoyment. Other schools are not as lucky as us, and many are making redundancies and receiving negative press coverage. For this reason, and the fact that future national funding remains uncertain, we must continue to be prudent going forwards.
GDPR

· A governor visit took place on 31st January – report provided to all governors.
· Both Aiden and Supriya met with Manjit, the DPO, on 13th May to review progress and discuss any areas that might require further action.
Additional items
School visits / extra-curricular activities
· A wide variety of after school clubs provided by school staff and outside providers, including dance, tennis, athletics, Bricks4Kids, chess etc.
· A number of sporting tournaments attended, including athletics, golf, football, netball, tennis, hockey, cricket and rounders
· Inter-House half termly competitions (KS1 football and cricket this term)
· Class R visit to Twycross Zoo
· Year 5 swimming
· Year 5 visit to Magna

· Class 6 residential to PGL
· Class 4, 5 & 6 transition visits to Rushcliffe
· Year 4 Invasion Festival at Rushcliffe School

· Years 3 and 4 had a visit from a dentist

· Science and Art focused weeks
· Sleepover in school for year 2 children

· Summer Fair on 14th June

· Sports Day 28th June
· Book Bingo celebration day, including a visit from White Post Farm and a chocolate fountain.
· Year 2 Top Links sports festival at Rushcliffe School

· Peripatetic music teaching continues for those children in KS2 who request it. Next year this will be delivered by the same teachers, but with them invoicing the parents directly.
Proposed INSET days for 2019 / 2020
· Friday 31st August – Focus on writing

· Monday 2nd September (Admin day - all governors are invited to join us at 12 to share in a short time of reflection followed by lunch).

· Friday 14th February – writing follow up
· Monday 24th February – joint INSET with Rushcliffe Alliance
· Friday 22nd May – Report writing / class 6 start their residential
Policies
Approved in committee / by headteacher:
· Marking & Feedback (SLT)
· SMSC (SD&P)
· Worship (SD&P)

FGB approval required – brackets show which committee has reviewed this:
· CCTV (F&P)

I would like to thank you all for your continued support.
Aiden Sharp   
Attachments: 
· CCTV Policy
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